## BASIC BIBLE TEACHING # 6 JESUS CHRIST THE SON OF GOD

# <sup>①</sup> When Adam and Eve sinned, God punished them. He also promised them that he would eventually remove the curse of sin. God promised, in the Old Testament, that he would do this through his son, Jesus Christ. He said that Jesus would take away the sins of all men and women who believed in him as their savior.

<sup>®</sup> Jesus was both the son of Mary and the Son of God. When it was the right time in God's plan for Jesus to be born, he sent his angel to talk to Mary and to tell her that she was to have a baby boy. She was told that she must call him Jesus which means 'God is salvation'. The angel also told her about the great work that Jesus would do.

#### Matthew 1:18-21

This is how the birth of Jesus Christ came about: His mother Mary was pledged to be married to Joseph, but before they came together, she was found to be with child through the Holy Spirit.

Because Joseph her husband was a righteous man and did not want to expose her to public disgrace, he had in mind to divorce her quietly.

But after he had considered this, an angel of the Lord appeared to him in a dream and said, "Joseph son of David, do not be afraid to take Mary home as your wife, because what is conceived in her is from the Holy Spirit. She will give birth to a son, and you are to give him the name Jesus, because he will save his people from their sins.

<sup>(3)</sup> Jesus did not exist before this. He did not come down from heaven and change his form to become

# 성서의 기초 강좌 제 6 과하나님의 아들 예수 그리스도

아담과 하와가 죄를 범하자 하나님은 그들을 벌하셨다. 하나님은 또한 결국에는 죄의 저주를 제거하실 것을 그들에게 약속하셨다. 하나님은 구약에서. 그의 아들 예수그리스도를 통해서 이루실 것을 약속하셨다. 하나님은 예수를 구세주로 믿는 모든 사람들의 죄를 예수께서 가져가실 것을 말씀하셨다.

예수는 마리아의 아들이자 하나님의 아들이었다. 하나님의 예수의 탄생을 위한 계획이 이루어지기에 적당한 때가 이르자. 하나님은 마리아에게 천사를 보내서 그녀가 사내 아이를 갖게 것을 알려주셨다. 마리아는 그를 '하나님은 구원이시다' 라는 의미를 가진 예수라고 부르라는 말씀을 들었다. 천사는 또한 예수가 행하실 위대한 사역에 대해서도 말했다.

#### 마태복음 1:18-21

예수 그리스도의 나심은 이러하다. 그의 어머니 마리아가 요셉과 약혼하고 나서, 같이 살기 전에, 마리아가 성령으로 잉태한 사실이 드러났다.

마리아의 남편 요셉은 의로운 사람이므로, 약혼자에게 부끄러움을 주지 않으려고, 가만히 파혼하려 하였다.

요셉이 이렇게 생각하고 있는데, 주의 천사가 꿈에 그에게 나타나서 말하였다. "다윗의 자손 요셉아, 두려워하지 말고, 마리아를 네 아내로 맞아들여라. 그 몸에 잉태된 아기는 성령으로 말미암은 것이다. 마리아가 아들을 낳을 것이니, 너는 그 이름을 예수라고 하여라. 그가 자기의 백성을 그들의 죄에서 구워하실 것이다."

예수는 이 일이 있기 전에는 존재하지 않았다. 그는 하늘로부터 내려오지 않았고 그의 모습을 a little baby. He grew in Mary's womb and was born just like any other child. Psalm 22 tells us about his birth.

#### Psalm 22:9-10

'Yet you brought me out of the womb; you made me trust in you even at my mother's breast. From birth I was cast upon you; from my mother's womb you have been my God.

<sup>4</sup> Mary was also told that her son would be the great king who would rule over Israel, just as God had promised to David. Through Jesus all the promises about the kingdom of God on earth would be fulfilled.

#### Luke 1:30-33

'But the angel said to her, "Do not be afraid, Mary, you have found favour with God. You will be with child and give birth to a son, and you are to give him the name Jesus. He will be great and will be called the Son of the Most High. The Lord God will give him the throne of his father David, and he will reign over the house of Jacob for ever; his kingdom will never end."

<sup>⑤</sup> When Jesus was born, all the angels in heaven sang songs of praise to God because he had kept his promises.

#### Luke 2:13-14

'Suddenly a great company of the heavenly host appeared with the angel, praising God and saying, Glory to God in the highest, and on earth peace to men on whom his favour rests."

<sup>®</sup> From his father, Almighty God, Jesus inherited an understanding of God's ways. He grew up with a desire to be like his father and to obey him. From

어린 아기로 바꾸지도 않았다. 그는 마리아의 태속에서 자라 다른 아기들과 마찬가지로 태어났다. 시편 22 편은 그의 탄생에 대해 말하고 있다.

#### 시편 22:9-10

그러나 주님은 나를 모태에서 끌어내신 분, 어머니의 젖을 빨 때부터 나에게 믿음을 주신 분이십니다. 나는 태어날 때부터 주께 맡긴 몸, 모태로부터 나의 하나님은 주님뿐이었습니다.

마리아는 또한 하나님이 다윗에게 약속하셨던 바와 같이 그녀의 아들이 이스라엘을 다스리는 위대한 왕이 될 것을 들었다. 예수를 통해 이 땅 위에 수립될 하나님의 나라에 관한 모든 약속이 성취될 것이다.

#### 누가복음 1:30-33

천사가 마리아에게 말하였다. 두려워하지 말아라. 마리아야, 너는 하나님의 은혜를 입었다.

보아라, 네가 잉태하여 아들을 낳을 것이니, 너는 그의 이름을 예수라고 하여라.

그는 위대하게 되고, 가장 높으신 분의 아들이라고 불릴 것이다. 주 하나님께서 그에게 그의 조상 다윗의 왕위를 주실 것이다. 그는 영원히 야곱의 집을 다스리고, 그의 나라는 무궁할 것이다.

예수가 태어났을 때, 하나님께서 하신 약속들을 지키셨으므로 하늘에 있는 모든 천사들은 그를 찬양하는 노래를 불렀다.

#### 누가복음 2:13-14

갑자기 그 천사와 더불어 많은 하늘 군대가 나타나서, 하나님을 찬양하며 말하였다. 가장 높은 곳에서는 하나님께 영광이요, 땅에서는 주께서 기뻐하시는 사람들에게 평화로다.

예수는 그의 아버지, 전능하신 하나님으로부터 하나님의 도에 대한 깨달음을 물려 받았다. 그는 아버지를 닮고 싶고 아버지께 순종하겠다는 his mother, Mary, Jesus inherited a nature just like ours. He was tempted to do wrong but, unlike us, he never gave in to temptation.

#### Hebrews 4:15

'For we do not have a high priest who is unable to sympathise with our weaknesses, but we have one who has been tempted in every way, just as we are--yet was without sin.'

- This is a great blessing that Jesus understands all of our problems and temptations. He can do this because he was tempted himself. We should praise and honour him because he never gave in to temptation, even though it cost him his life.
- <sup>®</sup> God gave Jesus a great work to do. He had to show people what God is like. He did not show people what God looked like. He showed them what the character of God is like. He did this by the way he behaved and spoke to people. He always spoke God's words, never his own.
- <sup>®</sup> To help him in his work, God gave him great power to work miracles, to feed and to heal people. The Bible calls this the Holy Spirit power. Jesus never misused this power; he only used it to do the work of God. Some people said that Jesus claimed to be equal with God because of the work he did. Jesus always denied this. He explained that everything he did came from God.

## John 5:17-20

'Jesus said to them, "My Father is always at his work to this very day, and I, too, am working."

For this reason the Jews tried all the harder to kill him; not only was he breaking the Sabbath, but he was even 바람속에 성장했다. 어머니 마리아로부터 예수는 우리들과 같은 본성을 이어 받았다. 그는 잘못을 범하려는 유혹을 받았으나 우리와 달리 결코 유혹에 굴복하지 않으셨다.

### 히브리서 4:15

우리의 대제사장은 우리의 연약함을 동정하지 못하시는 분이 아닙니다. 그는 모든 점에서 우리와 마찬가지로 시험을 받으셨지만 죄는 범하지 않으셨습니다.

예수가 우리의 모든 문제와 유혹에 대해 알고계신 것은 대단한 축복이다. 그 자신이 유혹받으셨기 때문에 그럴 수 있었다. 우리는 자신의 삶을 대가로 치르면서도 결코 유혹에 굴하지않으셨던 예수를 찬양하고 경외해야 한다

하나님은 예수가 수행해야 할 커다란 과업을 주셨다. 그는 하나님이 어떤 분이신지 사람들에게 보여 주어야 했다. 그는 하나님의 모습을 사람들에게 보인 것이 아니었다. 그는 하나님의 성품을 그들에게 보였다. 그는 사람들에게 행동과 말씀으로 보여주었다. 그는 결코 자신의 말이 아닌 하나님의 말씀만 이야기했다

하나님께서는 예수의 과업을 돕기 위해 그에게, 기적을 행하고 사람들을 먹이고 병을 고칠 수 있는 큰 능력을 주셨다. 성서는 이것을 성령의 능력이라고 한다. 예수는 이 능력을 절대로 잘못 사용하지 않으시고 오직 하나님의 일을 하기 사용했다. 어떤 자들은 예수가 자신이 이루어낸 과업으로 인해 하나님과 동등하다고 주장했다는 말을 했다. 예수는 이것을 항상 부인했다. 그는 모든 것은 그가 이룬 하나님께로부터 왔다고 설명했다.

#### 요한복음 5:17-20

그러나 예수께서는 그들에게 말씀하셨다. "나, 아버지께서 이제까지 일하시니. 나도 일한다."

유대 사람들은 이 말씀 때문에 더욱더 예수를 죽이려고 하였다. 그것은 예수께서 안식일을 calling God his own Father, making himself equal with God.

Jesus gave them this answer: "I tell you the truth, the Son can do nothing by himself; he can do only what he sees his Father doing, because whatever the Father does the Son also does.

For the Father loves the Son and shows him all he does. Yes, to your amazement he will show him even greater things than these.'

The Sabbath was the name the Jews gave to Saturday. It means 'rest'. It was the day each week when they did no work. They were supposed to worship God on the Sabbath. Jesus worshipped God every day by obeying his laws and speaking his words. He worked on the Sabbath also because he did the work of God.

<sup>11</sup> Jesus was so close to his father that he said that I and my father are one. They were in complete agreement about what work needed to be done and how to do it. Jesus understood all the thoughts of his father. His own thoughts and desires never got in the way of what God asked of him.

### John 5:22-27

'Moreover, the Father judges no-one, but has entrusted all judgment to the Son, that all may honour the Son just as they honour the Father. He who does not honour the Son does not honour the Father, who sent him.

"I tell you the truth, whoever hears my word and believes him who sent me has eternal life and will not be condemned; he has crossed over from death to life.

I tell you the truth, a time is coming and has now come

범하였을 뿐만 아니라 하나님을 자기 아버지라고 불러서 자기를 하나님과 동등한 위치에 놓으셨기 때문이다.

에수께서 그들에게 말씀하셨다. "내가 진정으로 진정으로 너희에게 말한다. 아들은 아버지께서 하시는 것을 보는 대로 따라 할 뿐이요, 아무 것이나 마음대로 할 수 없다. 아버지께서 하시는 일은 무엇이든지 아들도 그대로 한다.

아버지께서는 아들을 사랑하여, 하시는 일을 모두 아들에게 보여 주시기 때문이다. 또한 이보다 더 큰 일들을 아들에게 보여 주어서, 너희를 놀라게 하실 것이다.

안식일은 유대인들이 토요일에 붙인 이름이다. 그것은 '휴식'을 의미한다. 매주 그들이 일을 하지 않는 날이었다. 그들은 안식일에 하나님께 예배드리기로 되어 있었다. 예수는 하나님의 법을 복종하고 말씀을 전하는 것으로 날마다 하나님께 경배드렸다. 그는 하나님의 일을 하셨으므로 안식일에도 또한 일하셨다.

예수는 그의 아버지와 아주 가까웠기에 아버지와 나는 하나라고 말했다. 그들은 무슨 일을 해야 하며 어떻게 그 일을 할 것인지에 대해 완벽하게 의견이 일치하였다. 예수는 아버지의 모든 생각을 알고 있었다. 자신의 생각과 욕망으로 하나님이 그에게 요구하시는 것을 절대로 가로막지 않았다.

### 요한복음 5:22-27

아버지께서는 아무도 심판하지 않으시고. 심판하는 일을 모두 아들에게 맡기셨다. 그것은 사람이 아버지를 공경하듯이. 아들도 공경하게 하려는 것이다. 아들을 공경하지 않는 사람은. 아들을 보내신 아버지도 공경하지 않는다.

내가 진정으로 진정으로 너희에게 말한다. 나의 말을 듣고 또 나를 보내신 분을 믿는 사람은 영생을 얻고, 심판을 받지 않는다. 그는 죽음에서 생명으로 옮겨 갔다.

내가 진정으로 진정으로 너희에게 말한다. 죽은

when the dead will hear the voice of the Son of God and those who hear will live.

For as the Father has life in himself, so he has granted the Son to have life in himself. And he has given him authority to judge because he is the Son of Man.'

<sup>®</sup> God has now given him the authority to judge the world. This will happen when Jesus returns to the earth. He will reign as king over God's kingdom. When he returns he will come with great power and glory. No one will doubt any more that he is the Son of God.

<sup>®</sup> It will be too late then to change your mind about him. When Jesus returns, he will reject all those who have rejected him. He will accept all those who have accepted him as the Son of God and followed his teaching. These are the people who will be with Jesus in his kingdom forever.

#### **Questions**

- 1. What does the name Jesus mean?
- 2. Who was the father of Jesus?
- 3. Who was the mother of Jesus?
- 4. What did the angels do at the birth of Jesus?
- 5. God gave Jesus a special power, what was it called?
- 6. When will Jesus judge the earth?

사람들이 하나님의 아들의 음성을 들을 때가 온다. 지금이 바로 그 때이다. 그리고 그 음성을 듣는 사람은 살 것이다.

아버지께서 자기 있는 그것은 9-01 생명이 것처럼 아들에게도 생명을 주서서 9-01 생명이 때문이다. 있게 하여 주셨기 Ţ 아버지께서는 아들에게 심판하는 권한을 주셨다. 그것은 아들이 인자이기 때문이다.

하나님은 이제 그에게 세상을 심판할 권한을 주셨다. 이것은 예수가 이 지구상에 재림하실 때 일어날 것이다. 그는 하나님 나라의 왕으로써 다스리실 것이다. 그가 재림하실 때 큰 능력과 영광을 갖고 오실 것이다. 더 이상 아무도 그가 하나님의 아들이심을 의심하지 않을 것이다

그때는 이미 그에 대한 생각을 바꾸기에는 너무늦을 것이다. 예수가 재림하실 때, 그를 거부했던 자들을 모두 거부할 것이다. 그는 그를 하나님의 아들로 시인하고 그의 가르침을 따랐던 모든 사람들을 받아들일 것이다. 이들이 그의 나라에서 예수와 함께 영원히 거할 사람들이다.

#### 질문

- 1. 예수의 이름은 무슨 뜻인가?
- 2. 예수의 아버지는 누구인가?
- 3. 예수의 어머니는 누구였나?
- 4. 예수께서 탄생하실 때 천사들은 무엇을 했나?
- 5. 하나님께서 예수에게 주셨던 특별한 능력은 무엇이었나?
- 6. 예수는 언제 이 세상을 심판하실 것인가?